SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 05 December 2016
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs A Chebsey, I Jones, M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, P Nutting and K Pardy (substituting for Councillor Tandy).
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver.
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received by Councillor Tandy.
38/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Nutting 
	· Declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 43.1 Fees and Charges as he is an allotment holder.


39/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 03 and 17 October 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 03 and 17 October 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.


40/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

There were no matters arising.

41/16
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 24 September - 30 November 2016.  No comments were received.

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 24 September - 30 November 2016 be approved.

42/16
QUARTER 2 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS

Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Statement of Accounts for Quarter 2 of the 2016/17 financial year and the Balance Sheet as at 30 September 2016. He reported that overall the financial position of the Council is positive as is the year to date position.  The assumptions have been included into the forecasted figures which help form the budget.  No comments were raised.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Quarter 2 Management Accounts be accepted and approved.

43/16
BUDGET 2016/2017

43.1 Fees & Charges for 2017/2018

The Fees and Charges were presented and approved unanimously by the Recreation and Leisure Committee on 12 October 2016.  Most figures remain unchanged, a few have been rounded to the nearest 50p.  
RECOMMENDED:

That the Fees & Charges for 2017/18 be approved. 

43.2 Budget for 2017/2018

The draft budget for 2017/18 was circulated to members prior to the meeting.  The handout displays consolidated figures and includes assumptions.  The Responsible Finance Officer gave an outline of the summary for members to consider but in general the figures are on par with the forecast. 
EXPENDITURE

· There is an assumption that staffing numbers will remain the same but should anyone leave, careful consideration will be given as to whether they should be replaced and if so, the salary reviewed. 

· A 1% increase has been factored into Wages for gross cost and money has been put aside for the creation of an Office Manager as requested through the Consultancy Review.  

· Employers Pension and National Insurance contributions remain the same.
· The Rent (cost centre 4100) includes a full year at Riggs Hall plus rent provision for Youth Centres as a precaution.  
· The recent Non-Domestic Rates Re-evaluation has seen significant rates increases across sports facilities, toilets and the Market Hall.  The Responsible Finance Officer has appealed this and awaits a response.
· The Responsible Finance Officer will check the reason for tree/pruning (cost centre 4252) increasing by around £3k but the Operations Manager thought it may be due to the felling of several very large trees, unexpectedly.  

· The computer/IT costs (cost centre 4580) will be reviewed annually but now includes a SLA with Shropshire Council.

· A 10% increase in the cost of electricity and a marginal increase in other utilities is expected.
· Professional Fees (cost centre 4685) includes the consultation work.
· The £100k in Capital costs is for new services the Town Council may take over from Shropshire Council.  This is funded by a £50k underspend from the 2015/16 budget and a forecast underspend from the 2016/17 budget. 
INCOME

· The Town Clerk reminded Members about the intention to invest the Establishment Fund into a Property Fund for a 5% return.  This is included in cost centre 1880.

· The interest rates have decreased.
· The Youth Services provision grant has been significantly reduced by £41.5k.  
EARMARKED RESERVES

· An additional £25k has been included in both the Sundorne Workshop Improvements and the Weeping Cross Centre alterations.

· The Town Clerk explained about sink funds, how they work and how they are used to maintain the 40 play areas.  Depreciation policies on the play areas is in place.
· The earmarked reserves list will be simplified by removing those historic lines that now have a zero balance.

· Councillor Jones asked if £120k reserves for the riverbanks is enough.  Officers confirmed that they are working with Shropshire Council who own as much riverbank as the Town Council to employ surveyors to evaluate the actual condition of the banks.  It is expected that the costs will exceed the reserves.  Officers will report back when more detail is known.
In summary the difference between the income and expenditure is a small deficit of £1,145.  The Chair thanked the Responsible Finance Officer for producing the budgetary figures.
RECOMMENDED:

That a Revenue Budget of £3,094,445 be approved
43.3 Precept levy for 2017/2018

It was reported that to fund a £3,094,445 revenue budget and on the assumption that all income stream (with the exception of the Youth Service Budget being reduced by £41,500 there was a need to increase the precept levy by 3.99%.  The increase would be used to solely fund the shortfall in the Young Shrewsbury Budget without prejudicing other services.  Current assumption is that the tax base would increase by 2%; this would not be confirmed until Shropshire Council has established the County Tax Base.  

A 3.99% increase in precept would have the following impact on an Average B and D Households:

	
	Current
	New Price
	Increase of

	Band D 
	£39.89
	£41.48
	£1.59 (3p per week)

	Band B
	£31.03
	£32.27
	£1.24 (2p per week)


RECOMMENDED: 

That Shrewsbury Town Council levies a precept of £957,283 being a 3.99% increase on the 2016/17 levy.
43.4
Dana Footpath

Councillor Mosley reported on the project to create a footpath from the Dana onto Castle Street avoiding the flight steps.  This has involved protracted discussions with the Shropshire Horticultural Society who will not grant permission for access across their land for a more direct route.  An alternative route involving purely Shropshire Council owned land is now being progressed.

Shropshire Council Conservation Officers and Estates Department are drawing up a planning application and Scheduled Ancient Monument Consent application that will be submitted soon.  Whilst predicted costs for the project are £32k members felt that setting a budget of £50k was more realistic particularly given the historic complexity of the site.  Members discussed the use of the CIL Neighbourhood Fund to cover the works

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That a Capital Budget of £50k be earmarked for the Dana Footpath Improvements;

(ii) That the CIL Neighbourhood Fund be used to allocate the budget.

43.4 Capital projects to be initiated/developed during 2017/18 financial year

Councillor Mosley proposed the following list of capital projects and requested Officers look into each during 2017/18.  

i. Dana footpath improvements

ii. Extension of lighting through Quarry (Greyfriars to playground)

iii. Renovation of Quarry staff facilities, the greenhouse and toilets

iv. Renovation of Sports Village staff facilities

v. Phased replacement of lights to LEDs

vi. Improved toilet facilities across Shrewsbury

vii. Improved changing facilities at various playing fields, Radbrook Road as a priority

viii. Additional staff accommodation at weeping cross

ix. The outcome of any decisions relating to allocated funds from Solar Panel Scheme

x. Other schemes approved by Members.

The Chair also proposed the disposal of land at Greenfields, a site that has no allocated recreational use and has a current planning approval.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the above list of capital projects be accepted as an action plan for 2017/18 and Officers begin looking into each one.
(ii) That the land at Greenfields be disposed of.

44/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

To consider exclusion of the Press & Public on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).

45/16
SHREWSBURY HYDRO

The proposal of a one-year option on Town Council land and subsequent long lease from Shrewsbury Town Council was discussed at the last Full Council meeting to enable the Hydro Project to proceed.  The Town Clerk reported that the paperwork could not be signed off as crucial details were unconfirmed.  Further negotiations are required.   

Councillor Mosley read out a motion which members amended and then approved. 
RECOMMENDED:

That Shrewsbury Town Council reaffirms its support for the creation of a hydro scheme at the Weir.  However, it is mindful of the need to protect its interests and those of the residents of Shrewsbury.  Hence it asks the Town Clerk to further negotiate with Shrewsbury Hydro CIC on outstanding issues; namely:

· Confirmation of necessary indemnity cover to mitigate against any unforeseen damage as a result of construction and ongoing use of the site;

· Details of the Construction Methods including access arrangements and details reinstatement works on damage;

· Confirmation of no impact on the capped waste site below the Castlewalk Recreation Ground;

· Details of landscaping and landscape management plan post construction;

· Confirmation of nomination rights in the disbursement of community funds,

and delegates the final decision on this to the Town Clerk and Leader in consultation with the other Group Leaders.
46/16
THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES 

Discussions regarding the Library Service, Square and Golf Course are ongoing but making progress.  The future of the Museum will be discussed at an additional meeting in the near future.
47/16
SERVICE REDESIGN CONSULTANCY


The Chair proposed that the Council proceed with expenditure for several proposals that have resulted from the consultancy process.  All were in favour.  Concerns over the staff accommodation will be discussed at a later stage.  The Town Clerk requested a work program to include who is responsible for each action.

RECOMMENDED:


That the Council proceeds with expenditure related to consultancy proposals as agreed by Full Council on 14 November 2016; these being:

(i) HR Consultancy supporting the extension of an appraisal scheme, job evaluation, staff development etc;
(ii) Appointment of an Office Manager;

(iii) Additional Management Development and Training Budget;

(iv) Other matter still to be determined regarding Horticultural Services.
